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B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

Meeting held: 3rd September 2008

Present:


Chair:
Councillor David Soans

Barton Seagrave Parish Council:
Councillor Mike Barrs

Desborough Town Council:
Councillor David Coe

Burton Latimer Town Council:
Councillor Maureen Jerram 


Kettering Borough Council:
Councillors Mark Dearing (also representing Desborough Town Council), June Derbyshire (also representing Desborough Town Council), Christopher Groome (also representing Burton Latimer Town Council), Ruth Groome (also representing Burton Latimer Town Council), Christopher Lamb (also representing Barton Seagrave Parish Council), Alan Pote (also representing Rothwell Town Council), Mike Tebbutt (also representing Desborough Town Council), and Derek Zanger (also representing Burton Latimer Town Council), 

Also Present:

Northamptonshire Police
Sgt. Tony Hopkins

Kettering Borough Council
Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)

Kettering Borough Council

Sarah Frankham (Forum Administrator)

Rural Forum
David Watson

Kettering Town Forum
Eleanor Patrick

One member of the public attended. 
08.A6TF.17
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Unger,


Brown, Roberts, Jones, Gunn, Baines, Humfrey and Durwood.

08.A6TF.18
MINUTES


RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the 
A6 Towns Forum held on 18th June 2008 be approved and signed by the Chair subject to the following amendments – Doreen Binley’s apologies be added, and the words “Bollards had been installed and” be removed from the Newsround Item regarding Burton Latimer.

08.A6TF.19
MATTERS ARISING

It was noted that the County Council had invited the Borough Council to submit a proposal for verge and tree maintenance

08.A6TF.20
PUBLIC SPEAKERS

Mr George Mercer attended the meeting to speak about Burton Latimer.

08.A6TF.21
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST



There were no declarations of interest.

08.A6TF.22
POLICE STATISTICS


Sergeant Tony Hopkins was welcomed to the meeting and the crime statistics, detection rates and anti-social behaviour rates for the Northern Police Area were discussed. 


In particular, comment was made on the following issues:-

· Although North Northamptonshire had had an increase in crime, it had been relatively small compared to other areas in Northamptonshire.
· The figures for Barton Seagrave had altered slightly across the board.  

· Criminal Damage had increased in Burton Latimer, Rothwell and Desborough but it was noted it only needed one active offender to skew the figures markedly. .

· Robbery had also increased but this was a national rather than local problem.

· Education of school children by the Police was ongoing.

· Work was continuing regarding the shop in Burton Latimer.

· Drive-offs from garage forecourts at Rothwell and Barton Seagrave showed little change, and it was noted that pre-pay pumps would prevent this crime.

· Police Officers had been issued with “Blackberry” hand held devices to improve communication.  

Anti Social Behaviour in Burton Latimer was discussed at some length, following a recent meeting of the Town Council and input was received from Mr George Mercer.  The PCSOs and the scope of their remit were raised, and how calls to the Police Contact Centre are routed.  It was subsequently

AGREED 
that Sergeant Hopkins would give the Forum a presentation to explain these items in greater detail at a future meeting.  It was also  

AGREED 
that Chief Constable Peter Maddison or a member of his senior management team,  be invited to address the Forum at a future meeting.


Sergeant Hopkins was thanked for his contribution and attendance, and left the meeting at 7.40 pm.

08.A6TF.23
COMMUNITY SPEED WATCH 
The Chair brought forward item 8 on the agenda, and welcomed Beth Caswell from Northamptonshire ACRE (Action with Communities in Rural England) to the meeting.  

Ms Caswell informed the Forum that the “Speed Watch” initiative was a partnership project between ACRE, the Police and local councils, and was community-led.  Started in 2003 in rural areas, its success had led to its extension into urban areas.

It was noted that the project’s aim was to educate drivers to reduce their speeds – to promote a culture change – rather than to prosecute them.  Speed gun operators were always visible and the initiatives were well-publicised.

Ms Caswell reported that information was gathered and forwarded to the police and those more than 5 mph above the limit were sent warning letters.  Prosecutions could not be made, but police may return to places were offenders have repeatedly broken limits.

She noted that once 500 pledges from a community were collected the initiative would then take place over four weeks.  Training was given on operating speed guns.  Running the initiative once a quarter was suggested as a suitable timeframe.

The Forum was informed that Burton Latimer would take part again in October and that pledges were currently being collected in Desborough and Barton Seagrave.

The problem of HGV lorries not obeying weight exclusion zones, particularly around the A14, was also discussed, and Ms Caswell agreed to take this forward.

Ms Caswell was thanked for her attendance by the Chair and left the meeting at 7.55 pm. 

08.A6TF.24
CEMETERY REPAIRS UPDATE

Russ Howell, Health Services Manager, Kettering Borough Council, attended the meeting on behalf of Guy Holloway and gave an update on the Capital Programme relating to the Borough’s cemeteries.


It was noted that improvements to Rothwell cemetery’s parking area had been completed, and major work would be carried out at Desborough cemetery through 2009.

Burton Latimer cemetery was discussed, and Mr Howell agreed to look at improvements to the water supply.  It was 

AGREED 
that Mr Howell would arrange an on-site meeting to discuss further work required at Burton Latimer cemetery.


Mr Howell would also investigate the situation regarding damaged fences at Desborough cemetery.


Martin Hammond asked members of the Forum to come up with schemes to be put forward for capital funding for future years, and it was noted that these proposals were required by the end of October.


Mr Howell was thanked for attending, and left the meeting at 8.10 pm.

08.A6TF.25
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK UPDATE

Simon Richardson, Planning Policy Manager, Kettering Borough Council, attended the meeting and updated the Forum on the Local Development Framework.


Mr Richardson went through the report which had been circulated prior to the meeting.  He noted in particular that the Planning Inspector had deleted the “Strategic Gaps Policy” in the Core Spatial Strategy, and that Employment Land Requirements, predominantly in Rothwell and Desborough were to be reviewed and reduced. 


It was reported that further discussion would take place at the Council’s Planning Policy committee meeting on 16th September.  


Housing targets, particularly in Burton Latimer; allocation of relevant sites for house building, and the downturn in the housing market were all discussed.  


In response to a question, Mr Richardson reported that the Strategic Gaps Policy had been deleted in the knowledge that there was provision elsewhere within the Core Spatial Strategy document to protect these Gaps.


It was noted that the reduction in employment land requirements would not affect the provision of jobs, only the jobs-to-land ratio.  


The differences between the North Northamptonshire Core Spatial Strategy, the Regional Spatial Strategy, the various Area Action Plans and the Site Specific Local Development Documents were discussed and it was noted that a schematic diagram would be produced to explain the relevance of the different documents and their inter-relation.


The Chair thanked Mr Richardson for his report, and he left the meeting at 8.35 pm.

08.A6TF.26
NEWSROUND


Barton Seagrave

· The Grey’s Field planning application had been submitted and this was currently a matter of local debate.


Burton Latimer 

· A new website would be launched on 1st October.

· The Farmers’ Market would be held on the first Saturday in October.

· Work was taking place to create more wildlife habitats in the Pocket Park.

· Shop closures had taken place in the town centre.


Desborough

· Ward Walkabouts had recently taken place with Borough councillors and officers of the council.  Various issues had been identified to be worked on, in particular the need for improvements in highway maintenance standards. .
· Kleen Sweep would be taking place shortly in both Rothwell and Desborough.

Rothwell 

· Various areas were becoming inundated with weeds, but the new County Council contractor may make a difference, and taking this contract into KBC would help solve this problem.

08.A6TF.27
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Health Service Update from the PCT.

· Progress on partnership working with NCC regarding highways issues – update from Doug Wilkinson.

· Police deployment and response rates – combined input from local and senior police officers 

· Viability of town centres and partnership working with Chambers of Trade.

· CCTV effectiveness for prosecutions.

08.A6TF.28
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

· Trees at Desborough Recreation Ground – need to be trimmed.

· Car parking provision at Mansfield Close, Desborough – a new, more reasonable quote to be sought.

08.A6TF.29
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting would take place at 7.00 pm on 5th November 2008 in the Council Chamber, Municipal Offices.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.05 pm)

Signed ……………………......................................................




Chair

/scf 
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